
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

November 14, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Cicely Richardson, Ann Green, Tom Thomson
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM 
Kevin Sawyer, Road Agent – Sawyer could not attend the meeting
FEMA 
· Dobbins-Marsh reported Jim Hynds is the town’s FEMA rep for the October storm, taking over for Ian Kaeding. Hynds met with Dobbins-Marsh, Michael Gilbert, Kevin Follensbee and Paul Hatch at the town office where he reviewed outstanding projects he’s working on and gathered additional information from the group.

· Adams reported Dubois & King submitted their proposal for the Hydrologic & Hydraulic (H&H) Considerations for Town Road #100. The cost for this project is $4,500 (75% will be reimbursed from FEMA). Motion made to proceed with the proposal from DuBois & King for the H&H study on Town Road #100. Motion Passed. Adams will sign the proposal and return to DuBois & King
Old Business

A. Updates on Ongoing Projects
Jacobs Brook on Quinttown final report – Thomson reported he’s checked the channel several times and the work done on the project is holding up. Thomson reviewed photos of the project before and after and these will be submitted with the final report to the NH DES which he’s sent to Dobbins-Marsh. Smith mentioned that he and Craig Rennie (NH DES) reviewed the project and Rennie mentioned the wall was a little higher than anticipated. Rennie said to note this in the report. Thomson will revise his statement to reflect the site visit and resubmit to the town. Thomson mentioned that Ronnie Taylor did a decent job on this project and at a reasonable cost to the town. Taylor, like many others, volunteered their time during the October storm and went out of their way at no expense to the town. 
Upper Stonehouse Mt. Road – Dobbins-Marsh reported three estimates have been received for the project. Adams suggested having the road agent work on this project, as the work won’t happen until next spring. All estimates provide a rate to complete the project 100% by the contractor and a rate if the Highway department provides assistance. Dobbins-Marsh will follow up with contractors that need to provide more detail on their estimates as this is work will be reimbursed by FEMA.

DES Meeting for Orfordville Road Bog and Indian Pond Beach projects – Smith emailed the NH DES photos and a description of the project for the Orfordville Road Bog. Adams spoke with Bruce Schwaegler regarding the culvert and dam at the beach. Parks & Playground volunteers have cleared the brush by the dam – that work is almost completed. The culvert repair/replacement will need DES review.
Sand Pit – McGoff said he’s left several messages for Charlie Smith and has not heard back from him yet. Dave Smith spoke with Harry Burgess. Burgess said he’d submitted a proposal in the past, but will resend to the office.

New Truck Purchase-Extended Warranty – McGoff contact Gateway – their premium 7-year warranty is around $4,500. Dobbins-Marsh contacted Grappone – their 7-year Power Train warranty is $3,355 – both are for 100,000 miles. McGoff said Gateway has a 2019 F-550 truck that we can purchase and add our package to. McGoff will look into this further. Dobbins-Marsh asked if the payment can be released to Motorola for the new radio. Adams said yes, as it’s been programmed already, and the purchase was approved in April. McGoff said he was disappointed in this, and in the future the town should contact other venders for radio prices.
Archertown Road Rebuild Project – Adams spoke with Stacey Thomson and Mike Wright and both indicated the first step is to obtain an engineering study of the project. McGoff agrees as an engineering study should determine why the road always heaves. Adams will contact DuBois & King to determine the cost for this study. It would cover from box #190 - #243 on Archertown Road. Green asked if this work would remove the curve in the road – Adams said no, the project is to rebuild only. 
Beaver Dam – Dobbins-Marsh prepared a letter to send to the abutters. Smith said it looked okay to him. Dobbins-Marsh will send the letters as the first step for this project.

B. Review of Budget to Actual Expenses report

McGoff wanted to discuss the letter received from Ruth Hook in regard to her work as Deputy Administrative Assistant – hours and duties. She indicated that several years ago the budget included funding for 6 hours per week at $14 per hour for this position. She feels that the current budget amount of $1,200 only allow for 66 hours per year and that won’t even cover 2 weeks of the Administrative Assistant’s vacation time. The board agreed to increase the budget line item by $1,000 which would allow up to 122 hours per year in this position. Dobbins-Marsh will work on a job description for this position.

Adams reviewed notes from the meeting with the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC) the previous night. One potential warrant article the board created was to set specific locations for Public Meeting postings. After discussion with the BAC, Adams thought it best to remove this article and revisit for 2020. Adams discussed the warrant article to amend the payment method for the Tax Collector and Town Clerk. Adams would like to see these positions paid on a salary basis (vs hourly or fee based) and Smith would like both positions to be paid at an hourly rate for actual hours worked. Adams will do more research on this topic. Other topics discussed were inviting the Treasurer to the next budget meeting to discuss cash flow vs budget issues, having the highway department keep a log of salt and sand usage, waste removal contract (asking the current vender for data on the number of bags collected on an annual basis) and creating an inventory process for all departments on an annual basis. The percentage of health insurance employees pay was discussed. Currently it’s 7%-Dobbins-Marsh will create a spreadsheet to analyze the monthly cost if the percentage is increased to 11% and 15%. McGoff mentioned that Wentworth has a contract with new employees at the fire department – if they leave prior to completing 5 years of service they will reimburse the town for equipment purchased for them. Adams reported that Hanover Dispatch will be increasing their rates – we will need to reflect on the budget for 2019. 
C. Other
· Dobbins-Marsh reported that Rivendell has submitted their data to the NH Department of Revenue so the town should receive its tax rate soon. Assuming the town receives its rate Friday, the Board agreed to schedule a meeting for Monday November 19th at 5:30 to start the review process.

· Dobbins-Marsh found a place to purchase a replica for the Boston Post Cane. The Board authorized her to order one.
New Business
A.  Correspondence

· The board received a complaint against Deborah Hadlock, Town Clerk. Adams has spoken with Hadlock and will reach out to the complainant.

· The board received a complaint regarding Patterson’s Store. Adams said because there is no zoning in town, there isn’t anything the board can do. Adams will respond to the complainant.

B. Cover Art for the Annual Report – Ann Green requested to use a photo of the Band Stand. Green will contact Cara Dyke to take the photo if the board approves. Dobbins-Marsh mentioned that Ruth Hook had also suggested this.
Motion made to approve the use of the Band Stand photo for the cover of the Annual report. Motion Passed.

C. Accounts Payable
The Accounts payable folder and Manifests were reviewed and signed where necessary.
Comments & Questions from Public

Green requested the Planning Board minutes be posted on the Orford List Serve. She feels it’s difficult for many residents to go to the town office or post office to get a copy of the minutes, and it would go a long way towards transparency. McGoff will bring it up at the next Planning Board meeting.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of October 17, 2018 were approved.

The minutes of October 24, 2018 were approved as amended
The minutes of October 25, 2018 were approved as amended

The minutes of October 30, 2018 were approved as amended

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3, II(a), RSA 91-A:3, II(e) at 8:15 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative
The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:42 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:43
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

